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Everything is blooming most recklessly; if it were voices instead of colors, there would be an unbelievable shrieking into the heart of the night.  ~Rainer Maria Rilke, Letters of Rainer Maria Rilke
Spring is nature's way of saying, "Let's party!"  ~Robin Williams
If I had my life to live over, I would start barefoot earlier in the spring and stay that way later in the fall. ~Nadine Stair
VOL. 35  NO. 5               MAY 2009

OFFICERS & BOARD MEMBERS of ALASKA MENSA

	President
	Denise Yancey
	(907) 243-7504

	
	yancey@alaska.net


	Vice President
	Dan Gilman
	(907) 333-7311

	
	dangchilly@yahoo.com


	Sec-Treasurer
	Norma Gertson
	(907) 338-5950

	
	nlg@alaska.net


	Member-at-Large
	Nancy Welch
	(907) 743-9883

	
	mal@mensalaska.org.org


	Program Chair
	Betsy Campbell
	(907) 677-7616

	
	program@mensalaska.org 


	Scholarship Chair
	Carol Schlitte
	

	
	cschlitte@yahoo.com 


	Gifted Children’s
	Position available
	--

	Coordinator

	

	Main Proctor
	CarolAnne Mocarski
	--

	
	proctor@mensalaska.org 


	North Proctor
	Joe Nava
	(907) 479-2340

	
	

	Webmaster
	Dan Gilman
	(907) 333-7311

	
	dangchilly@yahoo.com


	SIGHT Coordinator
	Position available
	--

	
	sight@mensalaska.org


	Newsletter Editor
	By Committee


The Mailing Address for Alaska Mensa Is:
(Individual’s name or committee name)

Alaska Mensa

PO Box 143174

Anchorage, AK  99514-3174

PLEASE NOTE:

For security reasons, Mensa Alaska uses your address on file with American Mensa.  If you have changes to your address or to your other contact information please mail them directly to:
AMERICAN MENSA
1229 CORPORATE DRIVE WEST
ARLINGTON, TX  76006
or, you can go online at www.us.mensa.org/profile and make your changes there.
Polar Expressions is the monthly publication of Alaska Mensa.  We highly encourage all members to submit news, announcements, articles, puzzles, pictures and letters to the Editor for inclusion!  We do, however, reserve the right to edit for purposes of clarity and space, and to decide if or when a submission will be published.  All submissions should be sent to the editor at the mailing address on this publication.  Please limit your letters/articles to not more than 250 words.  Preferred media for contribution to Polar Expressions is via email, in MS Word or WordPerfect.  Legible hard copy is also accepted.  Material not bearing a specific copyright may be reprinted by other Mensa publications, providing that it is credited to Polar Expressions.  The opinions expressed in this newsletter are the opinions of individual writers.
Great websites:

http://lii.org/ : Librarian’s Internet Index – what librarians use when you ask them a question.  Reliable and interesting.
http://puff.images.alaska.edu/watch_Redoubt.shtml 

See where the ash from Alaska’s Mt. Redoubt volcano would fly if it happened right now – takes into account the effect of wind direction, speed and the volcano’s explosive force.
MEMBER HIGHLIGHTS
Culture Quest

Mensa Alaska again participated in the National Culture Quest competition this past month.  Our team, “The Redoubt Eruptors”, consisted of Betsy Campbell, Monique Karaganis, Billy Karaganis, Norma Gertson and Denise Yancey.  In the past, Mensa Alaska has at times won or placed highly in Region 8, against teams in Seattle, Portland, Boise, and more.
Culture Quest began as a way of raising money for the Mensa scholarship funds we give out every year.  It’s a nation-wide Mensa trivia contest for teams of five members each, all starting at the same time across the country, with 90 minutes to answer as many questions as they can.  Our team did finish most of the test, but proclaimed it to be one of great difficulty.  A copy of the test is available, with most of the answers filled in – thanks to the Internet – with Norma.  We’ll find out how we did at the Annual Gathering (“AG”) this summer.
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Annual Gathering will be held in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania over the 4th of July Weekend

Speaking of the Annual Gathering, we know of at least three Alaska members who will be attending this summer: Betsy Campbell, Amy Whinston, and Steven Bloom.  The AG is one of the best things about Mensa – imagine yourself in a room full of people just like you!  They speak your language, they get your jokes and puns, there are symposiums and discussion groups about everything under the sun.  There are games rooms and things to do 24 hours a day, and you will meet people who might turn out to be great friends.  Many people come back, year after year, just to see each other again.
This is also an opportunity to meet, in person, officers of American and even foreign Mensa Groups.  They love to meet people from Alaska.  I highly recommend attending one at least one AG in your life, if you get a chance.
UPCOMING EVENTS:

Note: Please always check www.mensalaska.com for all the latest information and times, or call our program chairman, Betsy Campbell, at 677-7616.
Board Meeting:  1st Wednesday of every month at 5:30 p.m. at the Village Inn, 4403 Spenard Road, Anchorage.

Saturday Morning Breakfasts:
May: Every Saturday morning at 9:30 am at Doriola’s at 510 West Tudor Road (we usually get a back room to ourselves)

Note: Doriola’s will be closed on weekends during the summer, so we had to find an alternate breakfast location.
June, July, & August: Every Saturday morning at 9:30 at the Alaska Bagel Restaurant at 113 West Northern Lights, near C Street
Eagle River Dinners:  2nd and 4th Mondays of every month at 7:00 pm  Location to change regularly – contact MaryRose Clark at (907) 355-6688.

Bowling:  Saturday, May 16 at 3:30 pm Jewel Lake Bowling Center – Anchorage.  How about having a meal afterwards?
Games Night:  Anne Anderson will be leaving Alaska soon to get her doctorate, so she has kindly offered her house one last time for a games night!  It will be held on Saturday, May 23, time to be decided.  Please contact Anne for directions.  Bring your favorite board game, or play what others bring.  Games night is usually one of our more popular events, and a great way for new members to meet other Mensans.
Dog Walk:  beginning May 17, and running through September, on each 1st and 3rd Sunday let’s meet at 1:00 pm at the Dog Park on Jewel Lake and Spenard Road.  Dogs can run leashless at this park if the owner desires, and there are pretty trails.  You don’t have to own your own dog to join us – we will let you borrow one of ours!  Maybe we could get ice cream at Tasty Freeze afterwards.

Pot Lucks: to be decided.  Usually outside, at Valley of the Moon Park.  We usually bring games, bocce balls or croquet as well.  Please let us know what day of the week would be best.
ALASKA M’s FACEBOOK SITE
Matt is an instigator. Matt travels all over Alaska for his job, is gone for long periods of time, yet wanted to keep in touch with Mensans he met along the way.  He showed up at breakfast a few Saturdays ago and wanted to know if it would be okay if he started a Facebook site for Mensans in Alaska.  I thought it was a great idea, so I told him to go for it.

He went home and created our first ever Facebook site!  Ideally, it will allow us to chat, make plans, share things en masse and play on-line.  I’d heard of Facebook, of course, but had never seen a reason to try it before.  Now I see.
If you are interested in being added to our Facebook site, please contact Matt at: matt-i@comcast.net.  This group is for Alaskan M's and other M's interested in Alaska and Mensans living there.  This group is not affiliated with or representative of Alaska Mensa or American Mensa limited other than the fact you must be a Mensan to join the group.  (For more information about American Mensa or Alaska Mensa please visit their Websites at www.us.mensa.org and www.mensalaska.org)  Please provide you name and the name of the local group you are a member to verify you membership.  This is a secret group.  The group will not appear in search results or in the profiles of its members.  Membership is by invitation only, and only members can see the group information and content.

LUNCH WITH WHO?
I highly recommend this is great conversation starter.  We’ve played this during some of our get togethers, and here are the answers from some of your fellow Mensans.  Every person had a different answer, and most were eager to explain their reasoning.  That led to other lively discussions and debates.  If you try it with your group, I’d love to hear your answers!

The Rules of the Game:

If you could pick, which three people in history would you invite to have lunch altogether?  Language would not be a problem, it would last about 2 hours at most, and they would be able to speak to each other as well as to you.  Take their interaction into account!

Denise Yancey: Nicola Tesla, Albert Einstein and Edgar Cayce

Alvie Yancey: Jesus Christ, Mohammad, Franklin D. Roosevelt
Victoria Yancey: Jesus Christ, Buddha and Confucius
Charles Keresty: himself when he was 10, himself when he was 20, and himself when he was 30
Norma Gertson: Albert Einstein, Gandhi and Ben Franklin

Tom Gertson: Stephen King, Henry Ford, and the last Mayan King

Betsy Campbell: Jesus Christ, her Dad, and Aristotle
Nancy Welch: George Burns, Billy Sunday, and Margaret Mitchell

Marie Lundstrum: Archimedes, Jane Austen, and Benjamin Franklin

Dan Gilman: Jesus Christ, Ben Franklin, and Merlin
Susan Schropka: Voltaire, Joan of Arc, and Groucho Marx

Others mentioned as possibilities:

Leonardo DaVinci


Eleanor of Aquitaine
Nostradamus


Amelia Earhart
Abraham Lincoln


Adolph Hitler
Cleopatra



Thomas Edison
The Energy Efficient Home – Hype or Promise?

by Peter Marsh of Valdez
  (Continued from February 2009)

How much improvement is realistically possible?

After an energy audit, a homeowner will have a list of recommended improvements that address specific deficiencies regarding the thermal envelope, air infiltration, and the heating system.
The Akwarm program calculates how much each recommendation will improve the home’s overall energy performance, and also makes a stab at determining a cost/benefit analysis. Here we are on really thin ice. AHFC tries to keep the financial database as current as possible, but estimating just what it will cost to perform various improvements involves a certain amount of economic Voodoo and unspoken assumptions. For example, a given improvement may cost a factor of three less if the labor is supplied by the homeowner rather than by a hired contractor.
Likewise, if the homeowner shops around for the lowest material prices, further savings can be realized. One thing an energy audit does provide is an accurate post-improvement calculation if all the recommendations are implemented.  Here you can see if the magic 50% reduction in energy usage is actually possible for your case. Of course, the devil is in the details. And specific instructions for each recommended improvement are left up to the homeowner, not because the energy auditors are shirking their duty, but because there is always more than one way of executing each improvement.
We’ll cover the myriad of methods later, and provide some excellent resources for the motivated homeowner.  But before the homeowner grabs his tool bag, or starts hunting through the yellow pages, it probably is a good idea to “step outside the box” and consider if a more radical approach is warranted.  Not only might an auditor’s examination of a home uncover a severe structural flaw, but also many common violations of building science are so egregious the only sensible recourse is the D-9 treatment.  As in Caterpillar.  As in bulldozer.  Also, consider whether the home meets your needs from an architectural standpoint.  Do you plan to move in the next few years?  It may be more economical to sell as is and have a contractor build you a new home to five star specifications, designed to meet your family’s needs.

Footnotes:

Akwarm is available free of charge from Alaska Housing Finance Corporation. Contact Cary Bolling at cbolling@AHFC.state.ak.us for a DVD or you can download the program directly.  But be forewarned – since this software dates from the days of DOS, the graphical interface is a bit primitive, and the help files don’t explain very well how to deal with complicated architectures, such as living spaces over garages, or semi-conditioned adjacent rooms, like unheated mud rooms.  That’s one reason the army of new energy auditors had to undergo so much training.
The automobile has not merely taken over the street, it has dissolved the living tissue of the city. Its appetite for space is absolutely insatiable; moving and parked, it devours urban land, leaving the buildings as mere islands of habitable space in a sea of dangerous and ugly traffic. -James Marston Fitch, historic preservationist (1909-2000)

BOOK REVIEWS
Insatiable curiosity seems to be a hallmark of most Mensans.  Satisfying that curiosity can be accomplished through many venues, and perhaps the oldest and most extensive is the written word.  Ever since Johannes Gutenberg invented the printing press, a torrent of information has flooded forth, at ever increasing rates (and lower costs).  Add in the visual stimulation of pictures and graphics, and a powerful medium emerges that brings us ideas, stories, entertainment, instruction, and captures our accomplishments and dreams.  Indeed, the written word stands as one of civilization’s pillars; an external repository of our collective long-term memories spanning both cultures and ages.  I invite members and readers to submit reviews and recommendations of memorable books or articles they have read, to be published in the newsletter, or on the website, where we will attempt to provide a suitable menagerie of classifications.
Book Recommendation by Peter Marsh
Physics For Future Presidents – The Science Behind The Headlines by Richard A. Muller

Richard Muller is a professor of physics at UC Berkeley, and has been awarded a MacArthur Fellowship.  He has been a government advisor and a featured expert on many television documentaries, both for PBS and the BBC.  In a delightfully engaging and non-intimidating manner, Muller dismantles much of the misinformation surrounding energy, nuclear power, terrorism threats, and climate change.  He also provides insights into some of our most advanced technologies: many improvements we can make towarspace satellites, remote sensing, stealth, and alternative energy sources.

His most compelling comments, I believe, are covered in Section V on Global Warming.  Here Muller both affirms that evidence exists for increasing global temperatures, but at the same time points out that much of what passes for evidence is actually hype.  The primary solution offered by those who believe humans are responsible – reducing carbon dioxide emissions – may not be as effective as simple energy conservation. 
He ends his book on a note of quiet optimism, which I share, and covers energy independence and conservation, goals important both to our nation, and our planet.  See the website for some additional thoughts.
One of the best ways to get yourself a reputation as a dangerous citizen these days is to go about repeating the very phrases which our founding fathers used in the great struggle for independence. -Charles A. Beard, historian (1874-1948)

A business that makes nothing but money is a poor business. -Henry Ford, industrialist (1863-1947)


Games Night Report

We met at Denise Yancey’s house on a Saturday evening in March.  Everyone brought food to share, Denise supplied the soft drinks, coffee and beer.  There were a few new members, one friend of a member and a husband of a member – so we were a really mixed group.  By the end of the night we were much more at ease with each other and there was a lot of laughing.
We played one round of Cranium, which some of us had played, and for some was new.  It’s team game combining the best of Pictionary, Charades, Trivial Pursuit, and more.  Then we played a game of “Big Bubba’s Red Neck Trivia” courtesy of Matt, who hails from South Carolina. (For instance, “Go one space forward if you’ve have a nonworking vehicle in your front yard.”) And finally we played a game of “Wits & Wagers”, which was also really great fun.  We’d play any one of these games again.  There was only time to play the three games that evening, but there will be other games nights.
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If any member wants to host a games night of their own, please contact Betsy Campbell and let her know so we can put it on our calendar.  This is especially great for those people outside Anchorage, who want to get together and spend time with other Mensans. You can either play your own games or invite your guests to bring theirs.  Host’s choice!  Denise’s house is not large, but it fit all of us just fine!
